MINUTES 

HEALTH LAW SECTION EXECUTIVE COUNCIL MEETING

THURSDAY, JUNE 21, 2012, 3:30 P.M.

ORLANDO, FLORIDA

GAYLORD PALMS RESORT

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE:  Cynthia A. Mikos (Chair), Bernabe A. Icaza (Chair Elect), Monica L. Rodriguez (Treasurer), Lester J. Perling (Immediate Past Chair), Erin S. Aebel, Charmaine T. M. Chiu, Tom P. Clark, Grant P. Dearborn, Steven A. Grigas, Rodger L. Hochman, George F. Indest, III, Rodney M. Johnson
OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:  Arlee J. Colman (The Florida Bar, Interim Section Administrator), Lynn M. Barrett, Ann M. Bittinger, Michael J. Bittman, John D. Buchanan, Jr., Gregory A. Chaires, Michelle Fountain, Allen R. Grossman, Jeanne E. Helton, Harold E. Kaplan, Bruce D. Lamb, Marlon A. Onias, Al Robinson, Anna G. Small, Christine C. Whitney, Brian O. Zargham
EXCUSED ABSENCES:  William P. Dillon (Secretary), Mildred D. Beam, Lewis W. Fishman, Sandra P. Greenblatt, Jodi L. Laurence, Robert N. Nicholson, Edward A. Tellechea, Susan K. Tuite 

I.
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Cynthia Mikos, Chair, at 3:35 p.m. in the Emerald Conference Room, Gaylord Palms Resort, in Orlando, Florida.

II.
OPENING REMARKS

Ms. Mikos welcomed attendees to the meeting.  She reminded all attendees that Navigant Consulting was hosting a reception for members of the Health Law Section at 6:00 p.m. in a function room adjacent to the meeting.  Attendees were also invited to attend dinner at the Old Hickory Steakhouse, located inside the resort, at 7:00 p.m.  The group engaged in introductions around the conference table.  Ms. Mikos noted that Ashley Wiley, the Health Law Section’s long time Section Administrator, resigned in May to accept a position as youth minister in Tallahassee, Florida.  Until a permanent Section Administrator is appointed by the Florida Bar, which should be in a few more weeks, the Health Law Section will be working with Arlee J. Colman.
Ms. Mikos then introduced Al Robinson and Michelle Fountain from Navigant Consulting, and thanked them for providing eight (8) continuing years of support of the Health Law Section.  Mr. Robinson and Ms. Fountain made a brief presentation about current projects for which Navigant Consulting has been retained.  The company is still very much involved in hospital and health system management, revenue enhancement, and ICD-10 consulting.  Other issues that Navigant Consulting has worked on in the last year include:  assisting in development and setup of ACOs;  producing a quarterly data breach report (with health care entities responsible for up to 30% to 40% of all data breach activity nationwide);  managing fraudulent tax claims that result from stealing health care provider data;  electronic discovery services;  home health industry regulation.
III.  APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MEETING MINUTES

The minutes of the January 26, 2012 meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section were approved.  Rodney M. Johnson made the initial motion for approval of the minutes with several seconds, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.

The minutes of the September 15, 2011 Long Range Planning Retreat of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section were approved.  Approval of these minutes had been previously tabled at the January 26, 2012 Executive Council meeting.  Rodney M. Johnson made the initial motion for approval of the minutes with several seconds, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.
IV.  FINANCIAL REPORT

Ms. Rodriguez gave the Financial Report, reviewing the Preliminary Unaudited Statement of Operations for the Health Law Section, dated June 12, 2012, provided by the Florida Bar.  The section is performing very well overall.  Total revenues did not quite meet budget (i.e., the section earned $38,116.00 where $45,166.00 had been budgeted, due primarily to negative returns on investment allocations that are controlled by the Florida Bar).  But the section is under budget on operating expenses (i.e., the section spent only $13,077.00 where $39,319.00 had been budgeted).  This yielded a total current fund balance of $146,467.00, where $103,000.00 had been budgeted.  
Ms. Rodriguez noted that continuing legal education (“CLE”) sponsored by the Health Law Section remains a great source of funding.  Section dues also were slightly more than budgeted in the past year.  Ms. Rodriguez also mentioned that the section has increased sponsorships in the past year to $3,000.00, with almost half of that coming from Navigant Consulting.

Several members in attendance made comments regarding the significant fund balance, and whether the section should do anything with such funds.  Members recalled that historically, the Health Law Section has maintained a healthy reserve.  The section took opportunities to organize additional CLE programs that reduced this reserve, and has spent the last couple years building up the fund balance again.  It was noted that the Florida Bar is paying increased attention to fund balances for each section, and has recommended keeping approximately $100,000.00 in this section’s fund balance to maintain a healthy financial position.  
Discussion then turned to the section’s CLE programs, as it is a main source of revenue for the section.  Some members suggested that the section has traditionally sponsored the same slate of CLE programs each year, and asked whether the section should add additional CLE programs.  It was noted that the section has recently increased CLE program offerings by introducing the Eat and Educate webinar series, which has been very popular due to minimal cost to attendees, convenience, and the lack of a travel requirement (i.e., lunch hour dial in program).  Some members suggested that perhaps the section could reduce the number of in person CLE programs sponsored, thereby reducing associated costs.  It was noted that sooner or later, this sort of initiative would reduce total CLE revenue, even despite costs of putting on in person CLE programs.  

Mr. Lamb reported that he recently attended a Florida Bar CLE Executive Committee meeting, and there was a request by government lawyer representatives at the meeting to expand availability of reduced cost or free CLEs to government lawyers.  The issue was raised primarily by members of the Criminal Law Section.  The Florida Bar’s CLE Executive Committee voted to send this issue to the Council of Sections.  The issue may have to go all the way to the Board of Governors for approval.  But the Health Law Section should be aware of the push for reduced cost or free CLEs for government lawyers, which may impact revenue for the section.  Members noted that the Health Law Section had examined the issue of reduced CLE registration fees for government lawyers, but these plans were set aside due to potential ethical issues (i.e., offering something of value to government lawyers with whom section members frequently have cases or matters).
A member inquired about the investment allocation line item on revenue side of the Preliminary Unaudited Statement of Operations for the Health Law Section, dated June 12, 2012.  Ms. Rodriguez responded that the section’s money is invested by the Florida Bar, as is the money from all other sections of the Florida Bar.  Our section does not have control over selection of investments;  only the Florida Bar does.  In the past several years, returns on these investments have been negative, reflecting what has happened in the economy generally.

A member inquired about the member service programs line item on the revenue side of the Preliminary Unaudited Statement of Operations for the Health Law Section, dated June 12, 2012.  Ms. Rodriguez responded that these include nontraditional CLE programs such as the section’s Eat and Educate webinar series, or any other programs that do not run through the ‘traditional pattern’ for CLE planning prescribed by the Florida Bar.  The section does not share any of these program revenues with the Florida Bar.

V.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Ms. Mikos then asked for the various committee reports.
A. NEWSLETTER

Mr. Clark reported that the summer edition of the Health Law Section Newsletter is ready for distribution.  Contributors to the Newsletter included David Edinger, Myla Reizen, Brent Friedman, and Bernabe Icaza.  Ms. Colman will be coordinating distribution of the Newsletter.  Mr. Clark also offered his resignation as Editor of the Newsletter, which means that the section will be in need of a new Editor.  Ms. Mikos noted that Mr. Clark has served as Editor of the Newsletter for two years, and thanked him for his efforts.  She instructed all parties interested in the Editor position to speak with Mr. Icaza.  Mr. Kaplan and Ms. Bittinger both voiced interest in the position, and Mr. Kaplan in particular because the concept of the Newsletter was one that he originated during his tenure as Chair of the Health Law Section.
B. LISTSERV
Ms. Bittinger reported that the Health Law Section’s listserv recently went live.  There were some initial technical issues regarding listserv members being able to view or access messages, or otherwise getting ‘locked out’ of the listserv.  But most of these issues have been resolved.  Use of the listserv has increased over the past few weeks, but the listserv will need more promotion and users.  Several members noted that they were not aware of how to sign up for the listserv, and Ms. Bittinger indicated she would work with Ms. Colman to get an e-mail blast out to the membership with instructions on how to register. 
The section took a brief break in the agenda to give audience to Gregory W. Coleman of the Burman Critton Luttier & Coleman firm in West Palm Beach, who currently serves on the Florida Bar’s Board of Governors and is exploring support for a Presidential bid.

C. PRACTICE AREA UPDATES

Ms. Mikos reported that Malinda R. Lugo has been recruiting authors to write practice area updates on Florida health law issues.  The blurbs are distributed every other month to the membership via e-mail blast, and contributors have included Mr. Grossman, Mr. Indest, Shannon Hartsfield Salimone, and Rob Williams.  Members posited whether this service may be best combined with the Newsletter in the future, although some members reflected that the updates are meant to be brief blurbs while the Newsletter articles are traditionally more in depth.  Ms. Aebel indicated that these updates would be perfect to include on the Health Law Section’s Facebook page.
D. LAW SCHOOL OUTREACH
Mr. Hochman reported that this year, about a half dozen firms that engage in health law practice conducted outreach activities at Florida law schools.  He mentioned several participating attorneys, including Ms. Aebel, Ms. Greenblatt, and Ms. Laurence.  Mr. Hochman indicated that the section tried to set up an outreach activity at Florida State University’s School of law, but that plans fell through last minute.  There are currently twelve or thirteen law schools throughout the state, so all who are interested should contact Mr. Hochman to coordinate outreach activities and encourage law students to consider health law as a career.
E. SOCIAL MEDIA
Ms. Mikos informed everyone that Mr. Dillon has started a LinkedIn site for the Health Law Section, and members should respond if they receive a LinkedIn request.  Ms. Aebel reported that the section’s Facebook page is live;  it has approximately sixty (60) ‘likes’ already, which is the highest number of any Facebook page created by a section of the Florida Bar.  Ms. Aebel requested that all section members in attendance who are Facebook users ‘like’ the page, to increase traffic on the page.  She also asked that members provide her with more information that she can post on the Facebook page.  She suggested that items such as publication of the Newsletter, practice area updates, meeting notices, and CLE program dates, could be good information to include on the Facebook page.  Several members discussed the fact that information published on the section’s Facebook page may be subject to public records laws, since the Florida Bar is technically an arm of the Florida Supreme Court.  The suggestion was made for the section to use the Facebook page to push information out to members, but to keep ‘back and forth’ commentary to a minimum.  Mr. Coleman, who sits on the Florida Bar’s Board of Governors, indicated that social media was a topic of some discussion at the Board of Governors level.  The Florida Bar has retained a company that keeps an archive of all ‘back and forth’ commentary on listservs and social media, since it is required to under public records laws.  It also has adopted a social media policy, and this is available from Ms. Francine Walker, Director of Communications.  Ms. Aebel indicated that she would contact Ms. Walker to obtain a copy of the Florida Bar’s social media policy before the section’s next meeting.
F. PUBLIC HEALTH
Mr. Johnson reported that there will be a presentation Wednesday, August 15, 2012 regarding the impact of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (“PPACA”) on public health activities.  A notice will be sent out to members via e-mail alerting them of this learning opportunity.
G. LEGISLATIVE
Mr. Grigas provided members in attendance with an update on activity during the Florida Legislative Session.  He reported that the section has been more involved than ever in helping shape health care legislation, and informing state legislators as to the impact of health care related bills.  He has personally communicated with many legislative staff, and several members of the Executive Council also helped author position statements on bills, including Mr. Lamb, Mr. Allen, and Ms. Mikos.

A few of the more notable provisions that passed during this Florida Legislative session included:  
(i) Senate Bill 1316.  The section actually developed a position statement on this bill and had it approved by the Florida Bar’s Board of Governors through an emergency process.  The bill in part revises the federal offenses for which the Department of Health (“DOH”) must issue an emergency order suspending the license of certain health care professionals.  The section was concerned in particular about the bill’s impact on recruiting and retaining licensed health care professionals in the State of Florida, since (a) penalties in the bill are imposed even if individuals are never adjudicated guilty;  (b) there is little recourse under the bill for licensees to explain conduct that may be scrutinized by DOH;  and (C) the bill is triggered even with minor indiscretions that seemingly do not relate to provision of health care.  There is a limited grandfathering clause in the bill, if licensees attended school prior to a certain date.
(ii) Effective July 1, 2012, Florida Statutes §483.245(1) and (3) will change so as to prohibit clinical laboratories from providing personnel to perform any functions or duties in a physician’s office, for any purpose whatsoever, including for the collection or handling of specimens.  Also, clinical laboratories will be prohibited from leasing space within any part of a physician’s office for any purpose, including for the purpose of establishing collection stations.  There is a public hearing scheduled at the Agency for Health Care Administration (“AHCA”) on June 28, 2012 on this issue.
(iii) House Bill 787.  This bill redefines the term ‘urgent care center’.   The definition can now be read liberally to include any physician’s office.  Urgent care centers must now also publish a schedule of charges.  Mr. Grigas reported that he discussed this bill specifically with Dennis LaRosa of AHCA, who indicated that (a) AHCA has no intention of changing its position that the agency regulates facilities only, and not physicians’ offices;  and (b) the bill only applies to those physicians’ offices to the extent that physicians’ offices are licensed under the health care clinic act (or have obtained a certificate of exemption from the health care clinic act).
(iv) Senate Bill 730.  Mr. Grigas reported that this bill relates to Medicaid managed care, and clarifies contracts necessary to administer the Medicaid program are not agency rules (a reaction to recent Medicaid managed care litigation in Florida, in which attorneys have argued that Medicaid managed care organizations (“MCOs”) are subjects of unpromulgated agency rules).  This clarification means that litigation against Medicaid MCOs may now properly belong in circuit court, as opposed to before the Department of Administrative Hearings.  There are new provisions in the bill relating to medical loss ratios for Medicaid managed care plans.  The bill also contains language relating to Medicare Advantage Special Needs Plans.
Mr. Grigas reported that he will be speaking during one of the section’s Eat and Educate webinars, either in July or August, about these and other changes made during the Florida Legislative Session;  more details regarding this program will be available later. 

H. EDUCATION
Mr. Dearborn reported that Professor Katrina VonTessel, who has attended the last few Health Law Section Executive Council meetings, has taken a teaching position in another state.  Professor VonTessel had offered the assistance of her health law students at St. Thomas University School of Law in cite checking and research, especially in connection with publication of the Health Law Handbook.  Thus, the section will either have to reach out to students at the St. Thomas University School of Law on its own intiative (perhaps through its new health law professor, if there is one), or it will have to forge a relationship with a different law school, if the section is still in need of this sort of law student assistance.
Mr. Dearborn reported that at the January 26, 2012 meeting of the Health Law Section Executive Council, he brought up the possibility of getting the section’s CLE programs approved for credit by the Health Care Compliance Association (“HCCA”), to perhaps expand the number of attendees.  He has not yet had the opportunity to ask the HCCA about this, but will do so.

Mr. Dearborn reported that the section’s Eat and Educate CLE programs continue to have a strong showing, and have been taking place on the second Tuesday of every month during the lunch hour.  It is very popular because of the relatively low cost, convenience, and lack of a travel requirement.  He has been enlisting the expertise of members to lecture on various topics.  Upcoming topic ideas include a Florida Legislative Session update, home health licensure, ACOs, ethics, and HIPAA risk assessment.  Some members noted that the section may want to explore other means of broadcasting the Eat and Educate programs, since there have been connectivity issues;  for example, the AHLA does not use Microsoft Silverlight software, and the ABA still uses telephone based system for its dial in education programs.  Mr. Dearborn responded that the Florida Bar’s preferred system was used because it allowed for program recording, which would help in aftermarket sales.  However, aftermarket sales of the Eat and Educate series is not proving to be very popular;  in fact, the section has a number of these CDs that were produced, but never purchased, that are now to be passed out to section members and/or donated to government health care agencies, law libraries, local bar associations, etc. before they reach their two (2) year expiration date (after which the Florida Bar will not give CLE credit).  The members left open the issue of whether new technology should be considered for the Eat and Educate series.
Mr. Dearborn reported that the CLE program schedule for this coming year is pretty much the same as it has been for previous years.  He asked the Executive Council’s permission to organize a new program in the coming year, based off of a comment received during the 2012 Health Law Certification Review Program.  The commenter suggested a three (3) to four (4) hour program, perhaps in webinar format, that focused just on Stark Law, federal antikickback law, and state law counterparts;  the commenter indicated that the sessions taught at the certification review course on these topics were good, but that not enough time was devoted to the topics.  Mr. Dearborn believes this could be designated an advanced program.  Several members initiated a motion to approve the program, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.
Mr. Dearborn mentioned that the Health Law Fundamentals CLE in September 2012 is actually an advanced level program this year, focusing on health law contracting.  He encouraged all to attend.
I. PUBLICATIONS
Mr. Perling reported that the next edition of the Health Law Section Handbook is under development.  A few authors are still required for some sections in the Handbook, and Mr. Perling requested that the section send out an e-blast to members for volunteers to write these sections.  Mr. Perling expressed his hope that Professor VonTessel’s students at St. Thomas University School of Law would still be available to edit and cite check all articles, even though she has taken a teaching position in another state.  Currently, there are fifteen (15) chapters planned for the Handbook, which include chapters on facility licensure, professional licensure and regulation, certificate of need, state administrative law, asset protection for health care providers, patient rights (e.g., access to care, right to die, right to live), business entity selection, restrictive covenants, the Florida Medicaid program, state fraud and abuse laws, professional scope of practice, state medical records laws, and third party payors.  The Handbook will emphasize state, as opposed to federal, law.  Mr. Perling reported that he hoped the Handbook will be completed by the end of this calendar year, but that may be an aggressive timeline.
J. NOMINATING 
Mr. Icaza reported that the Nominating Committee met, and proposed the following slate of officers to lead the Health Law Section in the coming year:  Bernabe Icaza, Chair;  Monica Rodriguez, Chair Elect;  William Dillon, Treasurer;  Charmaine Chiu, Secretary. Several members initiated a motion to approve this slate of officers, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.
Mr. Icaza also reported that the Nominating Committee suggests that the following persons be elected to the Executive Council, with terms to expire in 2015:  Ann Bittinger;  Greg Chaires;  Harold Kaplan;  Bruce Lamb;  Myla Reizen;  and Susan Tuite.  Several members initiated a motion to approve this slate of Executive Council members, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.  It was noted that Ms. Tuite will actually be taking a leave of absence this year to pursue a fellowship at Harvard University;  but she may participate in section activities from afar, and will be returning after this year to Florida.
Ms. Mikos reported that Mr. Tellechea has recently been appointed by the Governor to oversee the Administrative Law Section in the Attorney General’s Office.  Due to his increased responsibilities and resulting anticipated inability to attend many of the section’s meetings and activities, he requested that the section accept his resignation from the Executive Council.  Several members initiated a motion to accept Mr. Tellechea’s resignation, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.  Some members requested that Ms. Mikos send Mr. Tellechea a note of thanks for his service to the section, and Ms. Mikos will do so immediately following this meeting.
Mr. Tellechea’s resignation from the Executive Council creates an additional seat that must be filled.  Ms. Mikos reported that Nicholas Romanello, who previously sat on the Executive Council, will be returning as General Counsel to the Palm Beach County Hospital Authority.  This job change would allow him to return to the group, and he has expressed an interest in once again serving on the Executive Council.  Mr. Romanello was very active in the Executive Council previously.  Several members initiated a motion to approve of appointment of Mr. Romanello to the Executive Council to fill out Mr. Tellechea’s term, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.  Mr. Icaza will call Mr. Romanello to let him know of the appointment.  
VI.
NEW BUSINESS
The group discussed sunsetting certain legislative positions taken by the section;  all legislative positions sunset naturally every year, unless the section notifies the Florida Bar that it wants to retain a certain legislative position.  It was decided that all legislative positions taken by the section last year would be retained, with only one item allowed to sunset.  Mr. Grigas will contact the Florida Bar to inform them about the group’s’ recommendation.
The Legal Aid Society of Orange County has requested a $250.00 contribution from the section;  it has made the same request of all other sections of the Florida Bar, in connection with the Annual Meeting being held in Orlando.   Several members noted that the section should be judicious with charitable requests, since we are asked often to donate to a number of causes.  In this case, there is no doubt that funds for legal aid statewide have been cut and that the charitable contribution will be a worthy one.  But other requests, should be properly vetted.  Some members suggested developing a policy for the types of charitable contributions and amounts that will be made by the section;  the group did not feel the need to do that at this meeting, but may consider it in the future if request volume increases.  A brief discussion was had about the section’s prior contribution of funds to Florida State University’s School of Law, in support of a health law professorship.  Several members initiated a motion to approve of the $250.00 contribution to the Legal Aid Society of Orange County, with several others seconding, and the Executive Council approved via unanimous voice vote.
Ms. Mikos handed out awards to the following persons for the contributions to the section:  Mr. Grigas (Legislative Committee);  Ms. Lugo (Practice Area Updates);  Ms. Aebel (Social Media);  Mr. Dillon (Secretary, Website, Listserv);  Mr. Barclay (Chaired Health Law Fundamentals and Health Law Certification Review CLE Programs);  Mr. Perling (Chaired Representing the Physician CLE Program);  Ms. Laurence (Chaired Health Law Certification Review CLE Program);  Ms. Greenblatt (Sponsorships);  Ms. Rodriguez (Treasurer, Sponsorships);  Ms. VonTessel (Affiliate, St. Thomas University School of Law).  Ms. Mikos then bestowed the Chris Rolle Award upon Mr. Dearborn, for his efforts in increasing educational opportunities for section members through the Eat and Educate webinars, and his continuing leadership of the Continuing Legal Education Committee.
Mr. Icaza then presented Ms. Mikos with a plaque and the Chris Rolle Award for her service as Chair of the Health Law Section.

Special note was made of Mr. Buchanan’s fifty (50) years of membership and service to the Florida Bar.  It was also noted that Ms. Mikos has recently appeared in Florida’s Superlawyers magazine as one of the fifty (50) top ranking women lawyers in the state.
The meeting was then ADJOURNED.
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